

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.30pm on Tuesday 27th November 2012. 

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mrs M Cooke 


Mr R Husband



Mr M Gloster



Mr B Porter



Mr G Jones


Mr S Seymour



Ms C Hall



Mr P Hawkins (part meeting)



1 member of the public



1.    WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting, in particular Ms Hall, who said a few words about herself and her background. Apologies were received from Mr B Tasker, Mr C Smith, Mr A Warburton & Mr D Hughes.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS
There were no declarations of interest or changes to the register of interests.

3. OPEN FORUM – Not required
4.
TO RECEIVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 25th SEPTEMBER 2012 

Having previously been circulated, the minutes of the parish council meeting were confirmed and 
signed by the Chairman. 

5.
TO RECEIVE THE REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Worcestershire County Council – No report
b) Malvern Hills District Council – No report
6.
PLANNING
Mr Seymour took the chair for this section of the meeting.

a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 23rd October 2012.
Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Planning applications received.

	L&B ref  
	MHDC ref
	Application Details
	Location 
	PC Response
	Summary of reasoning

	578
	12/01344/HOU
	Conversion of garage and first floor store to habitable accommodation.
	Malvern House
Leigh, Worcs

WR6 5JU
	Approval
	n/a


c) To receive updates on matters arising in previous planning minutes 
Mr Sharp noted that building work on the affordable housing development in Bransford would commence in March.
Mrs Cooke read out a letter from Mr Tasker referring to an article in the Malvern Gazette in which Mr Sharp was quoted as saying that the parish council were ‘delighted’ that the affordable housing development had been approved. Mr Tasker expressed the view that the statement was a misrepresentation of the views of the council, several members having expressed strong opposition to the chosen site, and requested that Mr Sharp account for his remarks. Mr Tasker’s view was shared by Mrs Cooke and Mr Seymour.
Mr Sharp accepted that he had said the parish council were delighted, since the parish council had supported the application, but accepted that he should have said that he was delighted. Mrs Cooke reiterated that Mr Sharp therefore agreed that his remark had implied that the whole parish council shared his view. Mr Sharp said that he thought the whole council had recognised the need for affordable housing. Mr Seymour clarified that there had been serious concern about the whole process of selecting the site for the development, and that therefore, whilst the parish council had supported the application, it was a pragmatic decision taken to ensure the construction of affordable homes in the village and certainly not one they had been ‘delighted’ about.

Mr Gloster noted that the developer had addressed every request that the parish council had made. Mr Seymour reiterated that the concerns had been regarding the choice of site and the safety of the road but that the objection here was to the terminology used by Mr Sharp. Mrs Cooke echoed the concern regarding the road and raised concerns about pollution on the site, saying that she wished to distance herself from the decision taken.
Mr Sharp read out a letter from a family in the village who want one of the new homes, thanking the parish council for their work in getting the development passed and Mr Gloster referred to several others who he knew would be happy to live there. Mr Seymour expressed disappointment that the housing association and developer had not listened to the parish council earlier in the process.

Mr Porter expressed the view that the parish council should now push for a reduction in the speed limit on that stretch of road to 30mph, though it was noted that WCC highways felt the current limit of 40 mph to be acceptable.

d) Planning decisions received from MHDC.
12/01326/FUL

Fairview, Stitchens Hill

Change of use to garden

Approval

12/01130/LBC

Hopton Court


Alterations to building

Approval

12/01132/LBC

Hopton Court


Proposed Greenhouse

Approval

12/01131/HOU

Hopton Court


Proposed Greenhouse

Approval

12/00271/HOU

Copse Corner


1st Floor extension

Approval

12/01325/OUT

Brockamin Farm

House for Farm Manager
Approval

e) Neighbourhood Planning Group update.
Mrs Cooke provided the following report:

In view of the demise of the South Worcestershire Development Plan it is more important than ever that the NDP is completed. Without such local plans under the new legislation from March next year development will be developer led and no land will be sacred.

· The NDP Steering Group met on 12th November at the Fold.

· The group formerly elect a Chair (Pete King of Leigh Sinton) and Vice Chair (Dave Deeley from Bransford), the treasurer to be elected at a later meeting, Mal Cooke recorded the minutes.

· It was decided that the Neighbourhood Plan Area be defined by the current Parish boundary.

· Discussions took place regarding communication with the general community and it was felt that the best option in the early stages was to funnel this using local organisations, The Sphere and the website.

· Neighbouring Parishes are to be informed of our intentions

· Malvern Hills have been notified and the official 6 week consultation process which they undertake will take place in the New Year. 

· Funding up to £30,000 is available in 2 stages £5000 and £25000 MHDC request this from central government when they approve the basis of the plan. This will be done before 22nd March 2013.

· At this stage the only funds required from Parish Council is payment of the venue hire fees for the Fold.
Mr Seymour added that community groups would be encouraged to consider their needs within the parish and a member of the steering group would go along to one of the group’s meetings to facilitate discussions. Mr Sharp pointed out that most people living in the parish do not belong to a group and suggested that use of the website would be an effective way of reaching people. Ms Hall noted it was important to engage with people from all demographic groups and suggested that leaflets inviting people to an open meeting where refreshments were offered would be a possibility. 
She also noted that local businesses could be approached individually, since there are relatively few.

Following these local consultations the decision will be made either to proceed with the neighbourhood development plan or to produce a less comprehensive community plan instead.

The chairman, picking up on the issue of the SWDP, summarised the MHDC meeting at the Bank House where the vote against the plan had been taken but noted that there was no evidence as yet that the plan is dead.
Mr Hawkins arrived at this point and joined the meeting.

7.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES

a) Highways Matters

1. School Warning signs 
The chairman reported that there was no progress on the matter at the present time, though he had spoken with the head teacher and was aware the school planned to start a walking bus. He noted the matter would be returned to under item 10.

2. Footway works - Hop Pole Green, Leigh 
Mr Jones reported that some of the worst spots had been attended to but much of the footway was in a poor condition. He noted that some other local footways, in better condition than Hop Pole Green, had been fully resurfaced.

·         3.    Dingle Lane

 The chairman noted that in spite of much drain clearance work, drainage is still poor. Potholes have been reported individually but have not yet been attended to.


4.  Bransford roundabout – white stop line – Mr Brienza has confirmed that the line will be restored to its original location but the work is yet to be carried out.


 
5. Potholes & Flooding – Sherridge Road. – Ditches have been cleared but the road nevertheless had to be closed due to flooding following the recent heavy rain.
6. Overgrown Hedge – Bank House – A letter has been sent to the new owners asking them to cut the hedges back but no action has yet been taken.
Mr Porter noted that problems reported on the hub were marked as complete but not attended to. He was asked to pass details of reported items to the clerk to follow up.

b) Play Corner – Kiln Lane – The chairman outlined the background to the site for the benefit of Ms Hall. He then read out a response from Simon Jones of MHDC planning department who had confirmed that the outline plans put forward fulfil development criteria. It was suggested that funds raised from the sale of the site should be ring-fenced to fund the play area. He noted also that the land adjacent to the school may be available and requested the permission of the parish council to approach the landowner and also to obtain an estimate of the value of the Kiln Lane plot from an estate agent. Mr Husband proposed he proceed, seconded by Mr Jones with all in favour.
c) Jubilee Garden – The chairman confirmed that a design had been chosen and that he had been to the site to tidy up the hedges and trees but it had been waterlogged. Mr Seymour clarified that no budget had yet been set for this work and that any expenditure would need to be approved by the parish council.
d) Bransford Flooding – It was noted that this area had flooded in the recent rains and that the key   to long term improvement in the area was the work to Mr Tooby’s land being completed. The clerk is awaiting an update from WCC on this matter.
e) Play area and lay-by development – Leigh Sinton Primary School
- The chairman confirmed he had spoken with the Head teacher who is considering various options.
f) Completion of agreed works at Bank House site – The MHDC enforcement officer has spoken with the new owners who are getting quotes and have agreed to complete the work within the current planting season.

g) Dog mess – Suckley rd.

There is a new sign attached to the notice board on Suckley Road but more are required. Signs are also needed at the entrance to Hop Pole Green and the bus shelter in Leigh Sinton.


It was also noted that overgrown hedges from Laburnum Cottages are encroaching onto the pavement on Suckley Road. The clerk was requested to write to the owner.

h) Dogs roaming in Bransford 

The chairman noted that he had seen the dog loose by the junction recently. He then read out a letter from MHDC confirming that there is no further action they can take. It was decided that the matter should be removed from the agenda.

i) ROSPA report on Bransford play area

Mr Seymour had inspected the playground and agreed that the items specified on the report  – replacing the surface chippings, replacing a piece of plywood and replacing the swing chain – should be attended to. He agreed with the report that the risk with each item was low and suggested it should be carried out in the spring by the Community Payback team. He requested that the clerk provide him with details of the quantity of chippings used when it was last resurfaced and agreed to cost the materials needed to report back to the January meeting. For budget purposes he suggested that £500 should be set aside.
He further noted that a chestnut tree on the site was showing possible signs of disease and should also be inspected in the spring.

j) Possible disposal of adopted phone boxes

The clerk reported that the parish council only had ownership of the Sherridge Road box and the chairman confirmed that a parishioner had expressed an interest in purchasing it.


k) Overhanging vegetation – Hereford Road & New House Farm

The clerk had written to the householders concerned and it was confirmed that the overhanging vegetation on the Hereford Road had been cut back.

l)   Repairs to Bransford Play Area


Further to his comments in item 7(i) Mr Seymour noted that a joiner would be required to undertake some of the work and Mr Porter agreed to take a look.

m) Road works on A4103


It was noted that there had been further instances of traffic lights being left in place after work had been completed. The clerk to follow up with Brian Lloyd (WCC highways).
 8.
TO CONSIDER A CO-OPTION TO THE PARISH COUNCIL
The chairman read out an application for co-option from Mr David Taylor. Mr Seymour proposed he be co-opted, Mrs Cooke seconded and it was agreed unanimously.
Given that all members of the parish council attend planning committee meetings, the chairman suggested that Mr Taylor be invited to attend the planning committee meeting to be held on Tuesday 18th December.

9.
TO CONSIDER GRANTING A DISPENSATION UP UNTIL THE NEXT ORDINARY ELECTION TO ALL PARISH COUNCILLORS WHO LIVE WITHIN THE PARISH TO ENABLE THEM TO PARTICIPATE IN ANY DISCUSSION OR VOTE ON ANY MATTER CONCERNING THE SETTING OF THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND ANNUAL PRECEPT.

The chairman outlined the background to the situation and the advice provided by CALC and proposed that the above dispensation be granted.  Mr Seymour seconded and the proposal was carried nine votes in favour, none against, with one abstention on the grounds that the situation was ridiculous.
10. 
TO CONSIDER THE BUDGET AND PRECEPT FOR 2013/14


Copies of the budget and expenditure for 2012/13 together with estimates for 2013/14 had been circulated and were considered as follows:


The Sphere – currently the parish council receive a copy monthly but are not billed. It was proposed that an annual payment of £25 be made to cover costs and postage.

Grants and Donations – The chairman suggested that the donation to the CAB be increased from £100 to £250 in recognition of the work they undertake and because their funding from central government has been cut. Approved.


The donations of £500 each to the Church and the Memorial Hall were debated. It was agreed that they both fulfil important functions within the community and that the level of support should remain the same. It was noted that many worthwhile improvements to the hall are being undertaken.


School flashing safety sign £1500. It was agreed that this was a very worthwhile expenditure for the parish and was approved by all.


Jubilee Gardens £2500. The matter was debated at length with Mr Seymour in particular questioning the cost of the scheme. It was agreed however that the area is currently an eyesore and improving it will be to the benefit of the village as a whole. It was agreed the provision of £2500 be retained and that individual costs associated with the scheme be approved by the parish council before they were incurred. 


Mr Husband proposed that the budget of £19,408 presented be accepted, Mr Jones seconded and it was agreed unanimously.


The chairman explained that since the Government had not yet decided on rates for 2013/14 and because this could lead to MHDC reducing their rates, this could potentially have knock on effects for parish council precepts. Consequently, CALC had recommended that precept requests should not be finalised until this information is known. 

 Mr Husband proposed that the precept of £19,408 be accepted on the condition that the parish council call an extraordinary meeting if needs be. Mr Jones seconded and it was agreed unanimously.
 11.
FINANCE
The chairman reported that the clerk’s pc had needed to be replaced since the last meeting and that he had paid for it personally as it needed to be purchased quickly. The cost had been £368.99 including software. He also provided a statement detailing the £355.29 expenditure he had incurred on behalf of the Parish Council in relation to the Jubilee celebrations and the proceeds of £135.00 he had received from the sale of Jubilee mugs. He provided an account of the income and expenditure together with receipts and it was agreed that a cheque for £589.28 be paid to him to cover his net costs.

a) Accounts paid and received 

Paid 

J Barker
Clerk – October




£606.49


BGS

Lengthsman – October



£228.00


D Pritchard
Grass cutting & Hedge trimming 2012/13

£432.00


B Porter
Notice board repairs




£29.99


Received

WCC

Lengthsman April – June



£657.00

WCC

Lengthsman July – September


£624.00
b) Accounts passed for payment
Mr J Sharp
Computer & Jubilee re-imbursement


£589.28
12. 
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Affordable Housing Group 
- The chairman had asked if Festival Housing would be considering Leigh Sinton in the next tranche of developments
b. Footpath working – Mr Seymour reported that several pieces of work had been completed, including bridge replacement at Combeshill Coppice. It was noted that the road through to Alfrick was in need of some work.

c. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster reported that the survey of user groups had highlighted the toilets as the top priority for refurbishment and the job was likely to cost around £6,000. Work to the kitchen and some outdoor jobs had also been highlighted.
d. Community Resilience Working Group – Although there had been disruption caused by flooding after the recent heavy rain, the only properties cut off for a period were those in the dip by the ambulance control centre and adjacent to Leigh Brook bridge. Power was lost for a short time to the houses in the lower part of Leigh due to a fallen tree.

e. Community Payback – No update
f. VAS Working Group – The chairman provided a summary of the results for the period from September to November. It was noted that Hartlebury are recalibrating their VAS to 35mph on the basis that 30mph did not take account of slight variations in individual vehicle speed calibration. It was suggested that results from a camera calibrated to 35mph would provide more conclusive proof that cars really are speeding and that the other parishes with whom we share the camera should be approached to discuss this possibility.
g. Oil Buying Group –.Mr Seymour reported that there had been a disappointing response given the amount of interest initially shown. The oil buying scheme being set up by Community First was noted as was the LPG scheme being set up by MHDC.
13.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS
Mr Jones had been approached by a parishioner questioning the MHDC charge of £60 p.a. for a brown garden bin compared to the Worcester City charge of £38 p.a. The chairman suggested the parishioner should contact District Councillors, Mr Warburton and Mr Hughes.

Mr Gloster noted that MHDC had announced that it would be introducing wheelie bins for recycling.
The chairman read out a letter, forwarded by Mr Warburton, from Mrs Davison of Leigh Sinton, regarding the poor condition of footpaths, drains etc. in the village. The contents of the letter were noted and the chairman agreed to pass the matter to the Lengthsman in the first instance.
14.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


The next Planning Committee meeting will be held on Tuesday 18th December and the next Parish Council meeting on Tuesday 22nd January, 2013, both 7.30pm at The Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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